

Message from the Project Directors Celia I. Kaye, MD, PhD & Kathryn Hassell, MD

#### Join Our List.

Join Our Mailing List!

# January 2015

Greetings,

We are off to a busy start here at MSGRC as we prepare for many activities in the upcoming months. We would like all of our MSGRC members and colleagues to be aware of key changes and activities that will take place through the rest of our current grant year.

# **Registration for the 2015 Annual Meeting**

Registration for the Annual Meeting, April 23-25, 2015, will soon open. This year the meeting will take place again in beautiful Phoenix, Arizona.

Please be aware that due to limitations in our budget, MSGRC will only be able to reimburse active workgroup members for meeting related costs.

### Workgroups include:

- Consumer Advocacy
- Emergency Preparedness
- Health Information Technology
- · Medical Home
- Newborn Screening
- Telegenetics

Speakers, project staff, and advisory council will also have meeting costs reimbursed. All interested in attending are still invited but we will not be able to provide travel reimbursement. A separate message with further information will soon be sent out. This message will include other logistical information as well as links to registration and active workgroup member lists. We hope this simplifies the registration process for all attendees.

### **Changes in MSGRC Leadership**

Both of us will be changing our roles with MSGRC effective June 1, 2015. Kathy, who has worked with us since 2009 and became Associate Project Director in 2012, will take on the responsibilities of Project Director. Celia, who has been Project Director for more than 6 years, will become a consultant to MSGRC. We both look forward to continuing our fulfilling and productive relationships with all of you this summer and beyond.

## Sad News in the MSGRC and NBS Community

MSGRC has lost a close colleague and friend, Dr. Ken Pool. Oz Systems co-founder and Chief Operating Officer. Ken was integral to the activities of MSGRC, and served both as an Advisory Council Member and Co-Chair of the Health Information Technology (HIT) workgroup. The press release by Oz Systems is included below.

## **Oz Systems Press Release:**

It is with deep sadness that <u>OZ Systems</u> announces the unexpected passing of health IT pioneer Dr. Ken Pool, the company's co-founder, Chairman and Chief Operating Officer. Dr. Pool died on January 12th at the age of 62.

Dr. Pool was recognized as a visionary leader among peers, colleagues, government and industry. A master at leveraging vast experience in clinical and academic medicine within the health information technology sector, Dr. Pool co-founded OZ Systems with clinical audiologist Dr. Terese Finitzo in 1996. Together, they grew OZ Systems from a start-up to a team of more than 50. The company has become a global innovator in health information systems and technology. OZ Systems technologies have been implemented everywhere from small hospitals to large health systems to whole countries, helping support the delivery of healthcare to some of the youngest, most fragile patients through the exchange of vital data and information in the new digital age.

"Ken was a pioneer in technology that transformed the world of healthcare. You can see the imprint of his

leadership in many of the standards that are in use in hospitals and departments of health around the world," said Nora Belcher, Executive Director of Texas e-Health Alliance, where Dr. Pool served as Secretary and President.

Before founding OZ Systems, he became a board-certified neurologist and clinical electrophysiologist, receiving his MD from the University of Texas Health Center at San Antonio. He completed a residency in clinical neurology and neurophysiology, as well as his fellowship in electrophysiology, at the University of Texas Southwestern Medical School in Dallas. Dr. Pool served as Medical Director for the Neuroscience Center at Methodist Medical Center in Dallas; Medical Director of Neurology at the Dallas Rehabilitation Institute: research scientist and adjunct professor at the University of Texas at Dallas; and Medical Director at Electrophysiology Laboratories of Dallas, in addition to operating a private neurology medical practice. He also served on the American Board of Psychiatry and Neurology, and the American Board of Clinical Neurophysiology.

Dr. Pool spent more than 15 years working with national and international public health programs designing and implementing integrated child health records and another five years designing and implementing electronic education records serving early childhood education. He was the cochair for Public Health and Emergency Response at Health Level Seven (HL7), a member of Integrating the Healthcare Enterprise (IHE) and a regular participant at Connectathon and HIMMS. He also served as Secretary and President of the Texas e-Health Alliance, and was the Health Information Technology co-chair at the Mountain States Regional Genetic Collaborative. Dr. Pool was a contributor on projects at the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), the National Library of Medicine, and the federal Advisory Committee on Heritable Disorders in Children and Newborns. He was recognized for designing groundbreaking statistical algorithms for matching divergent data sets and was awarded patents for computer-automated implementation of user-definable decision rules for medical diagnostic or screening interpretations, and for hierarchical analysis for processing brain stem signals to define a prominent wave.

"Ken believed his team should always be part of the solution and look ahead to the next problem to be solved," recalled Maria Cantu, one of the first and longest-tenured employees at OZ Systems. "He loved it when people would talk about this company and say 'you're the people that do what everybody else just talks about.'"

Dr. Pool loved his family and his employees - considering them to be family as well. In addition to being an accomplished professional, Ken was an avid fly-fisherman, enjoyed cooking, Sudoku, his Porsche and fine wine. He was a leader in his field, an innovator, a mentor and a friend to many. He knew how to enjoy a good meal and how to bring out the best in everyone. Dr. Pool is survived by his mother, Gaila Pool; his wife, Dr. Terese Finitzo; their children, Melissa, Nick and Brendan; and their two granddaughters, Kuiper Sophie and Kelsey Elizabeth.

# **Closing Thoughts**

We are thankful to Ken for all of the support he gave to MSGRC over the years. He will be dearly missed and our thoughts will remain with both his family and team at Oz Systems.

alia V Kaye The the

Warm regards,

Celia I. Kaye, M.D., Ph.D. Project Director

Kathryn Hassell, M.D. Associate Project Director

#### MSGRC staff contact information:

Celia Kaye, Project Director Celia.Kaye@ucdenver.edu

Kathryn Hassell, Associate Project Director Kathryn. Hassell@ucdenver.edu

Joyce Hooker, Director of Regional Outreach jhooker@msgrcc.org ·303-978-0125

Marilyn Brown, Project Manager mbrown@mountainstatesgenetics.org ·512-279-3919

Kristi Wees, Social Media Coordinator kwees@mountainstatesgenetics.org

Website: www.MountainStatesGenetics.org

### **Forward email**





Try it FREE today.

Mountain States Genetics Regional Collaborative  $\mid$  8501 North MoPac Expressway  $\mid$  Suite 170  $\mid$  Austin  $\mid$  TX  $\mid$  78759